

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8th DECEMBER 2008
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
08/21:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, Hartin, McAllister and McCambridge.

After discussion,



Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”


Chairman’s Business
The Clerk advised members of a visit to the Council offices by President Mary McAleese in the new year.

The meeting continued out of committee.
Meeting with Tesco
The Clerk stated that he had had a meeting with representatives from Tesco and informed members that they were still interested in coming to Ballycastle.  He informed members that they were proposing to submit a new planning application but would like to speak to Council about the revised application before doing so.  
The Clerk suggested that a special meeting be held to accommodate this request on 15th December 2008.  He stated that if members were agreeable the Council reports could be brought forward also to this meeting to shorten the meeting of 22 December.

After discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council Meeting would be held on 15th December and that the Council reports from 22 December would be brought forward to this meeting.
Letter from the British Legions 
Councillor Graham stated that a request had been received that Council host a reception for troops returning from Iraq and Afghanistan.  He informed members that this was to acknowledge the courage displayed and gallant service whilst on duty.

After discussion, 


Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,
“That local returning troops from Iraq and Afghanistan would be hosted at a civic reception.”
Councillor P McShane stated that he had concerns over hosting a reception associated with the illegal war and occupation of Afghanistan and Iraq.

Councillor Graham stated that the troops should be saluted for what they have done both there and in this country through 35 years of terrorism.
Councillor McMullan stated that the views of others in the community had to be taken on board.  He informed members that this was a very sensitive issue and that he was not in favour of a reception, he asked that members think again about this issue.
Councillor Graham stated that a vote would be taken on the proposal.
Councillor McMullan requested a recorded vote be taken.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Graham, Harding, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour, and Councillors Blaney, P McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was carried.
08/21:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10th NOVEMBER 2008
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th November 2008, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 October 2008 be adopted”.
08/21:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON  13 OCTOBER 2008

Pig Farming Industry

Councillor McConaghy enquired about the action the Environmental Health Department was taking on the safety of pork in Northern Ireland.
The Clerk stated that this would be reported at the next Council Meeting when the Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement would be present.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this would be too late and informed members that pork products should be removed and not used until further clarification was sought.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the Chief Medical Officer had informed members of the public that there was no risk to consumers.
Councillor Harding stated that she appreciated what Councillor McDonnell was saying but that anything like this in the food chain was a concern.

Councillor McMullan stated that members should not get too carried away as this would heighten the situation.  He informed members that the Assembly were due to make an announcement on the situation that morning and that the situation could then be dealt with.

Councillor McConaghy stated that public health was very important.

Eoighan Quinn

Councillor McIlroy stated that Council’s congratulations should be offered to Eoighan Quinn on his progress to date in the X-Factor.  He informed members that he was a credit to the country.

08/21:04
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM CONTACT YOUTH COUNSELLING


Councillor Graham welcomed Ms Nuala Murray from Contact Youth Counselling.


Ms Murray thanked Council for the opportunity to make her presentation.


She informed members that the logo for Contact Youth Counselling was “Everybody Hurts Sometimes” which were taken from the REM song.  



Ms Murray stated that the reason for the groups work was the high rate of suicide in Northern Ireland.  She informed members that these had been on the increase since 2000 with a small decrease in 2007 but that even one suicide per year was too many.



She stated that Contact Youth Counselling was established in 1977.  She informed members that the service was set up to try to reach out to young people who were not attending youth or church clubs in order to make contact with the marginalised young people.  She stated that they were now the principle providers of counselling services to young people aged 11 – 25 in Northern Ireland. 



Ms Murray stated that there had been a lot of growth within the last two years and informed members that funding had been received from the department of health and education which had allowed projects to be undertaken.  She outlined projects including post primary counselling, Chill substance misuse counselling and mentoring; community based counselling, the sexual identity project and Lifeline the group’s phoneline.



She informed members that the Lifeline telephone helpline was operational 24/7, 365 days per year and that this was a freephone number.  She stated that it was available to everyone in Northern Ireland and to all ages, sexes and all personal circumstances.  She informed members that this service offered support for people in crisis with on the ground active support for those at risk.  She stated that there was also support for people who care and /or have responsibility for people in crisis.



Ms Murray outlined for members the support services offered including face to face counselling, mentoring, befriending and creative and complimentary therapies.  She stated that the delivery team consisted of Contact Youth counsellors, a network of contracted counselling and therapy organisations NI wide.  She showed members graphs of calls made to lifeline and breakdowns of age of these callers.  She stated that this was 60/40% in favour of younger people.  In a breakdown of gender for callers it was highlighted that there was more female callers.


Ms Murray referred to a graph of callers allocated to services and informed members that when someone called specific questions were asked  to allow a mental health assessment and to see which agency would be most beneficial to that person.  She informed members that mentoring and befriending was often more beneficial to someone resistant to counselling.



Ms Murray outlined the network of contracted partners throughout the different Trust areas.  She finally outlined the top client issues with suicide being most common at 33% and self harm being next.  She stated that the service was there and being widely used.



Councillor Harding enquired if the helpline had received calls from people experiencing domestic violence and if so where would these calls be referred to.


Ms Murray stated that it would depend upon the person calling and what they were presenting with.  She stated that at the first call a consultation would be carried out to find out the needs of the caller.



In reply to Councillor McMullan’s query about carers, Ms Murray stated that these could be parents of young people who were suicidal or carers for adults.  She informed members that there was very little support for carers but that with adult services and complimentary therapy support was there.


Councillor McMullan stated that he was glad that the point had been taken on board that carers were vulnerable and needed support.  He congratulated Ms Murray on her presentation.


Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.


In response to Councillor McMullan, Ms Murray stated that she would look into the remit for mental health for rapid response.



In response to Councillor Newcombe, Ms Murray stated that there was a variety of ways to reach out to young people who did not join in.  She informed members that the telephone helpline was an invaluable service as this was not face to face.  She stated that numbers could not be traced which made this a safe form of contact.  She informed members that she had left some literature at the door about the lifeline service. 



Councillor Graham thanked Ms Murray for her presentation.
08/21:05
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Partnership Ltd

The HTLS stated that the A.G.M. of Causeway Coast & Glens Tourism Partnership Ltd was held on Tuesday 18th November in the Magherabuoy Hotel and that the minutes of which were attached.
He stated that Moyle District Council was represented on the board by Councillor McConaghy, himself and Alan Dunlop of the Bushmills Inn.  He stated that there were still three vacancies on the board and indicated that these positions would be filled by way of co-option.
Councillor McMullan suggested that the owner of the Glens Hotel in Cushendall be nominated.
Councillor C McShane entered the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed that Martin McCarron owner of the Glens Hotel, Cushendall would be put forward as a possible representative of the Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Partnership Ltd.
Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club Ltd

The HTLS stated that members would be aware of the new group formed to develop a new road race in Armoy.  He informed members that the group met with Council officers recently to discuss how Council could assist in bringing the project to fruition.  He stated that the group had developed a business plan and were applying to ‘Awards for All’ for some funding.  He informed members that the Head of Development Services was assisting with this application and that he had been in contact with N.I.T.B and N.I. Events Company to arrange exploratory meetings.  He stated that a meeting of senior officers, N.I.T.B. had now been arranged for 12th December and would be attended by Bill Kennedy (Chair), David Guild (Committee), and Mervyn White (N.W. Clerk of Course).  He informed members that it was hoped that the group would meet with the Events Company during December and that it should be noted that Motor Cycle Union of Ireland had allocated dates for the race and practice for 7th/8th August 2009.
The HTLS asked that Council endorse this project and assist as much as possible.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would endorse and assist the Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club Ltd in their development of a new road race in Armoy.

C.C.G.H.T. (Review)

The HTLS stated that members were aware of the in-depth review of the C.C.G.H.T which was commissioned by N.I.T.B. and Northern Ireland Environment Agency.  He informed members that the process was approaching completion and an E.G.M. of the Trust was held on Monday 24th November to discuss the draft report and recommendations.  He stated that this was quite a comprehensive document and it was felt that many of the conclusions were contradictory and also that two of the main issues had not in fact been addressed by the consultants.  The HTLS stated that a steering group meeting had been scheduled for Friday 28th, but was cancelled by N.I.T.B. and N.I.E.A. for the reasons identified at the Trust E.G.M. namely; that a future structure for the Trust had not been identified or recommended nor had the consultants addressed the important issue of future financial resourcing.  He stated that the consultants were now to meet with N.I.T.B. and N.I.E.A. officers when they would be directed to fulfil the requirements of the Term of Reference and recommend a new structure and the future funding mechanisms.  The HTLS stated that when this work was completed Council would be updated.
Councillor McMullan stated that the objection had been led by Mr McGarry and himself and informed members that they had felt that the report was sketchy and that a lot more work was required.  He informed members that it was felt that other areas would benefit more than ourselves.
The HTLS stated that the report did not reflect the area at the minute and informed members that he had been aghast at the fact that two Council areas which had withdrawn funding would continue to receive the benefits.  He informed members that he would come back to Council with the outcome.

Belfast City Sightseeing Tours Development

The HTLS stated that George Grimley, Managing Director of Belfast City Sightseeing Tours had contacted Council to ask for support for a new development for his Company.  He informed members that essentially it was his intention to apply to the D.O.E. for a “Stage Carriage Licence” for a new service for a tourist route along the coast road, a “hopper” type or “point to point” service that allowed people to travel between stops, get off and on where and when they wanted.  The HTLS stated that coaches would have guides and the service would be targeted at the tourist market.  He stated that this proposal had great potential and was being developed by one of the most highly acclaimed coach operators in Ireland.  He stated that it would enhance the tourism provision in the area and should increase the number of visits and overnight stays to the area.
Councillor C McShane stated that this was an innovative way to promote tourism.  She informed members that it was about time the area had something like this.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the application of Belfast Sightseeing Tours Development to obtain a stage carriage licence for a new service for a tourist route along the coast road.
Update on Grass Pitches - Quay Road

The HTLS stated that two new grass pitches at the Quay Road Sports Complex had been returned to Council control subject to outstanding issues on both pitches regarding goal posts. He informed members that the James McShane (GAA) Pitch was used for the first time on Wednesday 26th November 2008 and hosted an Ulster Colleges Camogie Semi Final between Cross & Passion College and St Louis’s Ballymena. He stated that a courtesy call was made to the McShane family to advise them that the pitch was now in use after a long delay.
Councillor P McShane stated that he was delighted to see that this pitch was up and running but enquired if the Water Service works would put the pitch out of use again.
The HTS stated that he had asked for clarification on this matter but stated that this should not happen.
In reply to Councillor Blaney’s enquiries, it was agreed that the HTLS would look into possible solutions to allow the practice pitch to be used for Gaelic games practice as well as competitive soccer matches.

Northern Active Communities Programme (Sport Ireland)

The HTLS stated that the Sports Development Department were currently working in conjunction with our partners Limavady, Coleraine and Ballymoney (Causeway Council Cluster) on a joint application to Sport NI’s Active Communities Fund. He informed members that the deadline for submission was February 2009 and a consultant had been appointed to assist with the consultation process and to submit the application. He stated that Active Communities was a 5 year Programme planned to be rolled out from September 2009 and was designed to compliment and further enhance the quality of the Sports Development provision within the area and provide quality coaching opportunities. 
The HTLS stated that “Active Communities” required the officer to spend the majority of their time 80% providing hands on coaching and 20% Administration. He stated that monies for the new Causeway Council Cluster had already been ring fenced based on the size and population of the New Council and informed members that this equated to £967,082 over the period of the project. She stated that the other three partners had bought into the project. 

The HTLS stated that the project provided (100%) of the wages for an officer and travel expenses etc however it did not provide a programme budget to encourage participation. He informed members that it was estimated that £5000 per Council per annum would be an appropriate figure to encourage participation and meet predetermined Sport NI performance targets. He stated that the Programme budget would enable the department to sustain current initiatives, deliver new programmes and access an additional resource for the area. 
The HTLS stated that the Sports Development Officer was currently working within the cluster groups to draw down funding and informed members that there was an opportunity to draw down nearly £1 million pounds with a cost of just £5,000 pa.  He stated that the other Council areas had indicated that they would supply the money.

After discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That £5,000 PA would be made available for the project cost for the “Active Communities Programme” and that this would be included in the rates estimates for 2009/2010.”
Sandy Port, Ballintoy

The HTLS stated that further to previous reports, Council’s solicitor had now obtained affidavits from council staff which would assist in asserting an easement for Council to access the Sandy Port.

He informed members that after inspecting the site Counsel had indicated that it might be unhelpful if the public perception was that Council looked to its own interests by securing a private right for its own benefit to the exclusion of the interests of the public.  It was therefore suggested that the Council should secure a public right of way.
The HTLS stated that should Council wish to secure a public right of way along with a right for Council then proof of usage was required.

He informed members that in order to gather this proof it was proposed to take out an advertisement in the Public Notices of the local papers asking users of the path, past and present, to contact the council. He stated that other known bodies such as rambling clubs and angling interests would be contacted directly as will the local community.  
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would pursue a public right of way at Sandy Port, Ballintoy.

Councillor P McShane stated that residents at Glenariff had requested that a lifebelt be situated at the mouth of the river at the beach.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Directional Arrows at Road Junctions at Tourism Attractions and Brown Tourism Sign at Junction B146/A2 (Currysheskin) for the Rope Bridge.

The HTLS stated that further to the last report indicating that Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Partnership had now written to both NITB and DRD Roads supporting Council’s request for the above. The CC & GTP had now received a reply from Roads Service which was attached.
Councillor McConaghy enquired if Council had received any reply from NITB and informed members that this letter was unacceptable.

Councillor McShane agreed with these comments and informed members that she had sent a letter of complaint to the Department of Regional Development on the whole issue.  She informed members that this was unacceptable in a big tourist area.
Councillor McConaghy agreed and stated that this would continue until a sign was erected.

Councillor P McShane enquired if the National Trust could be asked for their support in this matter.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the National Trust to ask for their support in Council’s pursuit of obtaining a signage at Junction B146/A2 (Currysheskin) for the Rope Bridge.

Causeway Coast Way, Ballintoy to Whitepark Bay

The HTLS stated that further to previous reports, he and the Countryside Officer met with the landowner on 22nd November and walked the route.  He informed members that the landowner raised his concerns about walkers trespassing on his land at high tide and he stated that, as there was no formal access this was a worry regarding liability should an accident occur.

The HTLS stated that he also stated that at this time he did not want to formalise a walk along the headland at Dunshammer Head and that all bodies promoting the walk should make it clear to walkers and in publications, that access was unavailable over the headlands at high tide.

The HTLS stated that it was agreed with the land owner that Council would undertake works on the path, the details of which he outlined.
The HTLS stated that a letter had now been forwarded to the land owner’s solicitor confirming the agreed points along with an access agreement for signing.  He stated that Council may like to place a time limit on this issue as there were monies to be used until the 31st March.
This was agreed.

Councillor Blaney stated that he was glad to see that this was being resolved but enquired why Council was spending money on a path that did not belong to them.

He informed members that there had been a rock fall at the Whiterocks path which did belong to Council and asked why money was not being spent here.

The HTLS stated that monies being used for this project were grant aided but that possible works at the Whiterocks path could be investigated and brought back.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That a site meeting be arranged at the White Rocks to inspect works required to Council’s path and to gain costings for this before the rates meetings.”
NITB Interpretation of Causeway Coastal Route Signature Project

The HTLS stated that the Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust was pursuing the above TDS application to interpret the Causeway Coastal route and they required stakeholders along the route to indicate  their willingness to work in partnership with NITB to help achieve the vision for the ‘world class’ tourist trail.

The HTLS outlined the requirements for Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that the requirements from Council outlined for the NITB Interpretation of Causeway Coastal Route Signature Project would be agreed and discussed at the rates meeting.
Councillor M Black entered the meeting at this point.

Letter published in the Coleraine Chronicle 27th November

The HTLS stated that Council may have read the negative letter published in the local press from Mr James Browne, Australia regarding his recent visit to the Ballycastle and Bushmills area.

He informed members that a reply had now been forwarded to Mr Browne pointing out the inaccuracies in his letter. 

The HTLS stated that Moyle District Council was not responsible for the safety fence on the Causeway Coast Way at the point referred to as this is under the National Trust’s care, and further more no-one had contacted Council from the event organisers regarding the fence.

He stated that Council were not contacted by the event organisers requesting that the toilet facilities were open, if this had been the case they would have been informed that the toilets were closed due to a cracked septic tank, and other arrangements would have been made. 
With regard to Ballycastle Seafront looking very tired and unkempt, the HTLS stated this was somewhat surprising as Council had over the past few years, spent over £300,000 on improvements and had received many accolades and positive comments from visitors and residents.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he was glad to see that the HTLS had answered this letter and congratulated him on doing so.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.

Councillor C McShane stated that she wished to congratulate the Sports Development Ofiicer on his organisation of the Moyle Sports Awards.  She stated that this was a well organised event and the fact that Mickey Hart was the guest speaker was a big honour.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor C McShane stated that there were only four Councillors present at the table and that this reflected badly.
Councillor McConaghy stated that other Councillors could gave attended if this had been known.

Councillor P McShane stated that this had occurred at the Moyle Business Awards also and enquired if Officers could be invited instead.

The Clerk stated that there was nothing to stop Officers attending these functions.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was the way it used to be with Councillors and Officers in attendance.  He stated that Councillors not in attendance did give two weeks notice prior to the event.  He suggested that Councillors should support local events before going elsewhere and that there needed to be greater co-ordination with the business community.

Councillors C & P McShane left the meeting at this point.

08/21:06
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
The HTS stated that Council may like to consider going into committee for the first point on the report.
Councillor McMullan stated that Council had never gone into committee before when discussing public conveniences.

The Clerk stated that this was due to staffing implications.

After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillors C & P McShane returned to the meeting.

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour and six against the proposal which was lost.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Public Conveniences within Moyle District Council

The HTS referred to the report compiled by the Toilet Association of Ireland which detailed the cleanliness and standard of all toilets throughout Moyle District Council.  He stated that this report was discussed at the Waste Management Meeting of 17th November 2008 and it was decided to bring it to the next Council meeting for discussion.

He stated that it was recommended that the following points were addressed to alleviate the dissatisfaction currently being experienced by council:-

Reduce the numbers of facilities offered by council within the district to a level which was sustainable whilst meeting resident and visitor requirements. He stated that facilities recommended for permanent closure were:-
Main Street, Cushendun

Mill Street, Cushendall

Harbour Car Park, Ballycastle

Main Street, Ballintoy

Kinbane

Dunseverick
The HTS stated that these were chosen due to user numbers and the condition of the buildings.

He went on to recommend that Council reconsider its decision to rebuild Market Street Toilets, and suggested that these should only be rebuilt if all other means of providing a facility in the town centre was exhausted. This could include asking local hoteliers, publicans and restaurants to use their facilities for members of the public; this was proving to be a great success in England.

Other recommendations included, increasing the cleansing frequency of the remaining facilities, upgrading facilities by fitting further self-locking doors, further investigating resourcing all maintenance and cleansing to a private company. 

Councillor C McShane stated that the toilets at Main Street, Ballintoy were an ongoing issue and asked that if this should go ahead that the space utilised by the toilets be transferred over to the community for community use and not to the public sector.  She stated that this could be used as an amenity site with a seating area and perhaps a notice board.

The HTS stated that the structure of the building was ok and that it could be put to an alternative use but that some work would be needed.  He stated that this would be a decision for Council further down the line.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the closure of the toilets at Dunseverick required more consideration.  He informed members that this was a very popular walk from the Causeway to Ballintoy and that Dunseverick had a fishing harbour, museum and car park.  He stated that it would be wrong to take this facility away.
Councillor McIlroy supported these comments.
Councillor Newcombe referred to the scheme for the use of hotels, pubs, restaurants and stated that this would require investigation.  He stated that Belfast City Council was in the process of investigating and implementing such a scheme.  He informed members that monies would have to be paid to any premises taking part in this.  He stated that this couldn’t be any worse than the public toilets have been and that the fact that this matter was being looked at should be welcomed.  He enquired how close a solution was as the summer season was on the way and one of the biggest complaints was always toilets.

Councillor McDonnell stated that it would have to be accepted that there were obligations when it came to public sanitation in terms of public health and tourism.  He stated that there was a need for toilets.  Councillor McDonnell informed members that other districts had been commended on the quality of public toilets.  He stated that it was important to have these facilities conveniently located also such as Mill Street in Cushendall.

Councillor McDonnell stated that hoteliers, publicans and restaurant owners did not need to be afflicted by a steady stream of members of the public using their facilities.  He stated that this would cause other problems such as children in bars and child protection issues.  He stated that it was unfair of Council to spend monies on other things if it could not provide basic sanitary facilities.
Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and stated that insurance would also be a consideration for this.  He suggested that the public should be consulted in this matter and that the feedback could then be considered.

Councillor Newcombe agreed with this and stated that any decision should be deferred until the public were consulted.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black agreed with Councillor McDonnell and stated that the publicans did not want people in using their facilities.
Councillor Harding stated that people always asked her about public toilets and why there were none available in the town, she informed members that this needed to be looked at and resolved.  She enquired if the site at Station Road, Ballycastle should have been put up for sale.

Councillor P McShane stated that alternatives should be sought before the closure of toilets and that any schemes would need to be investigated fully.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting

In reply to Councillors queries, the HTS stated that there were mixed feelings regarding this proposed scheme and informed members that there was interest as money would be paid for this facility and people were using these facilities at the minute anyway.

The HTS stated that some of the existing public facilities were so old that they would require demolition and rebuilding to bring them up to standard.  He informed members that Belfast City Council had made some moves in the direction of the proposed scheme and that a Council in England had had good feedback regarding it.
The HTS stated that there were currently eighteen public facilities in Moyle and that a lot of finance would have to be put into place to allow these to be brought up to standard and maintained at this level.

Councillor McMullan stated that Sinn Fein had made a submission at the last Rates meeting to suggest opening and closing times for the toilets including closing these at certain times of the year.  He stated that there had been a definite saving with this suggestion but that Council had voted against this.
The HTS stated that all of the toilets mentioned for closure were only currently opened during summer months.

Councillor C McShane enquired if Council could gain more feedback on the proposed scheme and suggested that council wait for this information.

The HTS stated that he could write out to each of the facilities to ask for feedback and bring this to Council.
Councillor C McShane stated that the officer’s suggestion was innovative and forward thinking and needed to be explored fully.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would bring back further information on the possibility of utilising public houses and restaurants toilet facilities for use by the public and that further decisions could then be made.
Letter – Dunluce School
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from the Headmaster of Dunluce Secondary School stating that since the introduction of blue bins and with school black bins now being collected fortnightly in line with domestic premises, he felt that this had encouraged the appearance of vermin which in turn represented a health and safety issue for the school.

The HTS informed members that it was agreed at Council’s meeting on 14th May 2007 that when blue bins were introduced to schools the bin collection service would be in line with the domestic bin collection, an alternative weekly collection for blue and black bins. 

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would write to the headmaster of Dunluce Secondary School to state that Council could not change the schedule of bin collections but that a further bin could be provided if this was of any help.

Request for Memorial Bench

The HTS stated that a request had been received from Mr Mike Turner for a memorial bench in memory of his son Stephen.  He informed members that the family would like it situated on the Carrickmore Road leading to the Pans Rocks.

The HTS stated that there were six benches already in-situ on the Carrickmore Road with one awaiting installation.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would deal with the request for a memorial bench at Carrickmore Road and that if this site was not possible an alternative site at Marconi’s cottage would be suggested.

Councillors McDonnell and C & P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Letter from Girl Guides

The HTS stated that a letter has been received from the Girl Guides Association requesting Council consider the possibility of a flower bed using the Girl Guide logo which could be situated opposite Hamill Terrace or near the Doctor’s surgery in Bushmills.   The HTS stated that Council owned ground at Hamill Terrace, but did not own any ground near the Doctor’s surgery.  He informed members that this request would be part of the Girl Guide Centenary Celebrations which would run until June 2010.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the HTS stated that he would look at what room there was for this at Hamill Terrace.  He informed members that there would be a cost to install this and for maintenance.

Councillor M Black congratulated the girl guides on their initiative in this matter and stated that she supported this request.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he supported this as the centenary year of the club.
After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the possibility of installing a flower bed using the Girl Guide logo at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills and gain costings for this.  It was also agreed that this would be maintained by Council for the first year only for the centenary.

Construction Skills Register

The HTS stated that a member of the Technical Services Staff, Mr Martin McIlroy had gained gold level for Skilled Construction.
Members expressed their congratulations to Mr McIlroy on this achievement in recognition of his gold level for skilled construction.

Vandalism – Moyle Area 5th November 2008 – 1st December 2008

The HTS outlined vandalism which had taken place on Council property within the District between 5th November 2008 - 1st December 2008.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had suggested that a reward be offered for information leading to a conviction for vandalism in the area but that this had been ignored by Council.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor Graham stated that, as chairman, he could offer a reward of £100 for information leading to a conviction for vandalism on the Bushmills toilets.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this was Council’s responsibility and informed members that there had been no feed back from the DPP on this matter either.

Councillor McIlroy stated the people of Bushmills needed to take ownership of the situation.  He stated that it was time that this stopped and there shouldn’t need to be a reward to accommodate this.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor Graham would give a reward of £100 from the Chairman’s funds for any information leading to a conviction for vandalism in the Moyle area.”
Councillor McMullan stated that perhaps Councillor Graham needed time to think about this as the whole of Moyle had not previously been mentioned.  He informed members that there was a problem in Bushmills which could be rectified within the community.  He stated that the Glens area had shown improvement with some community work.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the problem was that a person would have to testify to witnessing a crime in order to gain a conviction. 

Councillor P McShane stated that a united voice from the people of Moyle needed to be heard to ask the local DPP what the Police were doing.  He stated that the members of the DPP needed to ask the Police how they were to deal with this problem.

Councillor M Black stated that there was a new chair now on the DPP and that this item could be placed on the agenda for discussion.  She stated that there was also a Crimestoppers number to give information.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the DPP outlining Council’s concerns regarding vandalism in the Moyle area and the response of the PSNI in these cases.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”

08/21:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the absence of the Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) the Clerk took the report.

Land Lettings

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from P J McIlroy & Son regarding the Public Auction of land lettings which was held on Friday 7 November 2008. He stated that details of the lettings were as follows;  Burnbrae, Lisnagunagh – Mr Carson Glass - £50.00, Carrowreagh Road, Armoy – Mr John Laverty - £500.00.

After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That land lettings as stated would be agreed.”
NI Water - Notice of Intention To Drill Boreholes/Trial Pits

The Clerk stated that a notice of intention to drill boreholes/trail pits at Thompsons Field had been received from NI Water.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Request for use of Land

The HTS stated that correspondence had been received from Ballycastle District L.O.L. No. 23 provisionally requesting use of Ramoan Road and Quay Road Playing Fields and facilities for 12th July 2011.
Councillor McMullan stated that it was early to grant this request as there was a possibility that the Ramoan Site would be used for the Fire and Rescue Service new station.
Councillor P McShane stated that he never heard anything like this before in that the LOL were able to book concessions.  He stated that this would mean there would be no return financially for the businesses of the town.  He stated it concerned him that Council were handing over rights for concessions.

Councillor Graham stated that at the last 12th July held in Ballycastle there was barely one shop in the town open.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council were in the midst of discussions regarding the 12th July parades and that the outcome of this report had not yet been finalised.  He stated that the granting of this request would complicate the whole programme.

Councillor M Black stated that a provisional agreement could be given at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that the Community Relations Report into this matter was a four year programme and that this should not be pre-empted.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the 12th July and 15th August celebrations had been granted in the past on each occasion and that no-one had questioned these before.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That the Ballycastle District L.O.L. No. 23 be granted use of Ramoan Road and Quay Road Playing Fields and facilities for 12th July 2011.”

Councillor P McShane stated that the 12th July 2006 had left the community very unhappy.  He informed members that this had been glossed over but that there had been paramilitary flags carried in Ballycastle on 12th July.  He stated that the vast majority of residents did not want to see this behaviour.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he condemned this behaviour.

Councillor P McShane stated that despite promises being made that this would not occur it did and it was unsightly.

Councillor M Black stated that the majority of people she had spoken to had been positive enough but that Councillor P McShane had been at Altananum with a video camera in peoples faces and that this was not needed.

Councillor P McShane stated that Councillor M Black was part of the apparatus which was glossing over the situation.

Councillor M Black stated that she was moving on, not glossing over.

Councillor McIlroy agreed and stated that a shared future with good community relations needed to start in the Council Chamber.  He urged that the request be granted for 2011.

Councillor P McShane stated that the bands had paramilitary displays of the UFF and UDA and referred to a website supporting this action.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council had endorsed the Community Relations report and that this should be allowed to be completed.  He stated that to allow this would pre-empt the conclusion of the report.  He asked if there were any legal implications to this kind of action.  He informed members that Council had adopted this report and accepted funding to complete it.  He stated that the majority of rate payers in the area were against the parade.
In reply, the Clerk stated that as far as he understood there was no legal standing to the document in question.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That the decision be deferred until the Community Relations department could be consulted about the implications of this on the report.”
Councillor McMullan requested that a recorded vote be taken.

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Newcombe, McMullan, C McShane and P McShane voted in favour and Councillors M Black, Harding, Graham, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the amendment which was lost.
Councillor M Black stated that she was leaving the meeting as she had been insulted by comments made.

On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were six votes in favour and four against the proposal which was carried.

It was therefore agreed that the Ballycastle District LOL No 23 would be permitted use of Ramoan Road, and Quay Road Playing Fields and facilities for 12th July 2011.

Councillor P McShane stated that the website he had quoted from earlier was in the bands own words.  He informed members that the LOL had invited these bands to take part and that these had been associated with UDA and UFF.  He stated that it was up to the LOL to make sure that these bands toed the line.  He informed members that he would bring further information on the bands involved.
Councillor M Black left the meeting.

Change in VAT from 17.5% to 15%

The Clerk stated that in his Pre-Budget Report on 24 November 2008 the Chancellor announced that the standard rate of VAT would be reduced to 15% on 1 December 2008. 

He informed members that this meant that for any sales of standard-rated goods or services that take place on or after 1 December 2008 providers should charge VAT at the new rate of 15%. 

The Clerk stated that only standard-rated sales were affected. There were no changes to sales that were zero-rated or reduced-rated for VAT. He informed members that similarly, there were no changes to the VAT exemptions.

He stated that the 15% rate would remain until 31st December 2009, and from 1 January 2010 it would revert to 17.5%.

The Clerk stated that following the above announcement, it was proposed that for all invoices issued following 1st December, the 15% rate would be charged, where applicable.  It was further proposed that for entrance fees, cash sales etc the VAT rate would remain the same until 1st April 2009, since the administrative costs associated with implementing this change would significantly outweigh any benefit to the consumer.
This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That the report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted.”
08/21:08
DRAFT PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT 21 

Councillor McDonnell enquired when the stalled applications would be dealt with.  He stated that there had been a hash made with PPS14 and now there was PPS21.  He stated that there was great frustration and difficulty with applications and people were annoyed by the whole process.  He enquired if there could be an amnesty for all applications in the pipeline that they be granted on a one-off basis.

Councillor McMullan proposed that a Special Council meeting be held early in the new year to discuss PPS21 and the applications which had been piled up awaiting the outcome of PPS14.  He informed members that council should not be driven by the Planning Service but that Council should be in charge.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That a Special Council Meeting be held to discuss the matter.”

Councillor McDonnell stated that this policy would have very little influence in the 

Moyle area.

Councillor McMullan stated that the policy would have implications for practically every walk of life.

On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour and 1 against the proposal which was carried.

After discussion, it was agreed that that a date would be arranged for this at the first Council meeting of the new year.

08/21:09
NORTHERN IRELAND AMBULANCE SERVICE: GLENS OF ANTRIM RESPONDER SCHEME
(Deferred from a previous meeting)

Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to congratulate the organisers of the first responder scheme in the Glens and informed members that the whole scheme was ready to launch.
He informed members that the problem with the Rapid Response Vehicles being used was that they could not attend for every condition and that they could not transport patients to hospital so an ambulance was still required.  He informed members that the RRV could be used to stabilise a patient but if someone required surgery they would still have to wait on an ambulance.
Councillor McMullan stated that what the Glens area needed was a replacement ambulance as the RRV was not getting the calls which had been anticipated.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That a letter would be sent to the minister to ask for an A&E ambulance to be reinstated in Ballymena.”

08/21:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

National Association of Councillors, Tackling Violent Crime & Disorder Conference

There were no nominations for this conference.


Capita’s 2nd Annual Conference – Northern Ireland Governance

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That Councillor Graham would attend Capita’s 2nd Annual Conference - Northern Ireland Governance on 20th March 2009.”

Antrim Borough Council - Northern Tourism Conference
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That Councillor McConaghy would attend the Antrim Tourism Conference on 23 and 24 January 2009.”


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillor McIlroy would attend the Antrim Tourism Conference on 23 and 24 January 2009.”
08/21:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
08/21:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Transfer of a portion of ground at Cushendall Golf Club to Northern Ireland Water be signed and sealed.”

08/21:13
CORRESPONDENCE
News Release dated 20 November 2008 from the Consumer Council regarding the deferment of water charges
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 19 November 2008 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter of 13 November regarding Townparks Glens of Antrim Rally 2008.
Councillor McDonnell stated that Council had not known in advance as was the statutory requirement.  He stated that no notice had been given to residents which was the branch responsibility.  He informed members that Roads Service were notified of other roads closures.
Councillor Newcombe stated that Council was not even notified so as to have any say at all.

Councillor P McShane stated that no-one was condemning the rally only the lack of notification.

Letter dated 19 November 2008 from Buddy Bear Trust seeking Council’s help in ensuring that the Buddy Bear School in Dungannon remains open.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 21 November 2008 from the Northern Ireland Ambulance Service seeking Council’s views on the proposals for efficiency savings and comprehensive spending review investment 2008-11.  Consultation document including Equality Impact Assessment
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 24 November 2008 from Coleraine Borough Council regarding planning application decision notices
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 27 November 2008 from the Planning Service regarding an appeal for Planning Application E/2007/0074/F Mr A Linnegan
This letter was noted.
08/21:13
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Cliffs of Mohr, Visitor Centre

Councillor McMullan stated that he and Councillor Graham had been to the Cliffs of Mohr, Visitor Centre.

Councillor Graham stated that it had been very worthwhile and informed members that it was an impressive building all built into the rocks with a small entrance.  He stated that it cost 31 ½ million to build.

Councillor Graham stated that the manager was sending up details on the size and the way monies had been raised for this project.

Councillor McMullan stated that the parking was 5/10 Euro, in line with our own at the Giant’s Causeway.  He informed members that the centre was full for the time of year.
The meeting concluded at 1.00pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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